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Meeting Minutes
May 5, 2016
4:00 p.m.
Attendance: Marc Hassan (Chair), Greg Radlinski, Danny Ferreira, John Pittman, Ralph Hodges, Patti Anania, Ted Wendler
Excused: Ernest McDuffie, Keshan Chambliss, Charlie Kleeman, Abner Davis, Chris Brady
Also: Tommy Carter – Council Auditor’s Office; Jeff Clements – City Council Research; Dr. Johnny Gaffney – Mayor’s Office; Greg Rachal – commissioner-designate
Chairman Hassan convened the meeting at 4:00 p.m. with a quorum present and the attendees introduced themselves for the record
Minutes

Motion: approve the revised minutes of the April 7, 2016 meeting as distributed – approved unanimously.
Public comment
Joe Andrews of Concerned Taxpayers of Duval County discussed his continued opposition to City economic development incentives based on a prohibition in the Florida Constitution. He has made that opposition known to the City Council but received no response from any council members. He has since requested the Council to dismantle the Office of Economic Development and cease offering incentives. Mr. Andrews had previously recommended that the TRUE Commission pass a resolution opposing such incentives and that it forward copies of that standard opposition resolution to the Council each time a new incentive ordinance is introduced. He now recommends that the Commission appoint a committee to analyze previously granted economic incentives to measure performance and see if the promises made have been kept by the recipients and if the promised economic benefits have actually been produced. The TRUE Commission could serve a valuable purpose in providing an independent verification of and database for the promised results of incentive projects.
Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission directs the TRUE Commission Chair to request the City Council President to request that the Office of General Counsel opine on the constitutionality of economic development incentives to entice companies to relocate to or expand in Jacksonville – approved unanimously.
Staff will circulate Section 10 of Article 7 of the Florida Constitution to the commissioners for their information. Chairman Hassan noted the perpetual problem of contract management identified in numerous Council Auditor reports.
Auditor’s report: Tommy Carter of the Auditor’s Office reported that no new audits have been released since the last commission meeting.
Committee reports
Legislative Tracking Committee
The committee has not met since the last TRUE Commission meeting. Chairman Radlinski did note that Ordinance 2016-300 has been introduced to authorize the extension of the Better Jacksonville Plan local option sales tax for 30 years from 2030 to 2060 for the purpose of generating revenue to pay down the unfunded actuarial liability of the City’s three pension plans.

Motion (Radlinski): the TRUE Commission opposes passage of 2016-300 and recommends that City Council instead pursue a substitute plan with the following features: 1) increase the property tax;  2) hold a referendum to substitute a sales tax to be applied to funding the accrued unfunded pension liability; 3) close the current General Employees and Correctional Officer defined benefit pension plans to new membership; 4) end the DROP plan for all employees; 5) negotiate increased employee contributions for all employees in the defined contribution pension program; 6) require membership in the defined contribution plan for all new General Employees and Correctional Officer hires; and 7) end the automatic 3% cost of living adjustment (COLA) and convert to an actual COLA based on the annual Social Security COLA.
Motion (Wendler): append the 21-page packet of information and questions he distributed to the members to the resolution moved by Commissioner Radlinski - 
The Radlinski motion as amended by the Wendler motion was approved 7-0.
Commissioner Wendler said that state law prohibits police officers and firefighters from participating in defined contribution retirement plans and Chapters 175 and 185 of the Florida Statutes set the minimum benefit levels for police and fire pension fund benefits that conflict with the plan that Mayor Curry proposed and the Florida Legislature recently passed as a condition of the sales tax referendum authorization.  
Audit Committee
Commissioner Anania reported that the committee had met prior to the full commission meeting and reviewed two audits. 
#721A Oceanfront Parks Revenue Audit Follow-up: Commissioner Anania said the follow-up found continuing issues with failure to follow standard operating procedures and she is disappointed that this issue shows up in so many audits with apparently little attention to or interest by management in holding line employees accountable to follow the SOPs.
Motion (Anania): recommend approval of #721A as presented with the understanding that additional follow-up will be forthcoming by the Auditor’s Office to continue addressing unresolved issues – approved 7-0.
#728A JEDC Economic Development Incentives Follow-Up: Commissioner Hodges noted that the Office of Economic Development agreed that increased tracking of hiring of third-party contracted labor by economic incentive recipients is warranted and has said that it will coordinate with the Office of General Counsel about whether additional language is needed in this regard in the City’s incentive contracts, which Mr. Hodges believes is an unnecessary step and is within the power of the OED to impose unilaterally in its contracts.
Motion (Anania): approve report #728A without further comment – approved 7-0.
Chair’s Comments
Mr. Hassan noted that the City’s Inspector General, Tom Cline, has tendered his resignation. As the Chair of the TRUE Commission he will sit on the selection committee to hire a new IG. The IG’s semi-annual report was released recently and the IG Selection and Oversight Committee asked the staff for additional detailed information on the reported cost savings and asked for development of a protocol to evaluate the effectiveness of the IG’s operations. Sheryl Steckler, who consulted City the City on the development of the current inspector general’s office, will assist the committee in development of the protocol and in the hiring of the new IG. The committee will meet again on May 16th.
Old Business
None
New Business
Commissioner Wendler reported that he had made a request to Council President Greg Anderson to be allowed to serve a third term on the commission and had been told that the request should go to the next Council President to be elected in late May for the term beginning July 1st. He does not believe that an Ordinance Code waiver and reappointment for a third term is likely.
Commissioner Comments
Commissioner Hodges reported on his attendance at a noticed meeting held by City Council Members Lori Boyer and Tommy Hazouri to discuss the operations of the City’s boards and commissions. Council Member Hazouri felt that some boards and commissions make recommendations on issues without sufficient study and understanding of the issues on which they opine. The council members suggested the need for an evaluation mechanism to determine the competence and value of the boards and believe that more training is needed for board members. A sunset mechanism was suggested except for entities that are specifically required by ordinance or state law. Commissioner Anania said that all board and commission nominees are interviewed by the Rules Committee which gives the Council an opportunity to judge the credentials of those nominees. Commissioner Wendler felt that the TRUE Commission’s value lies in being able to take an independent view on behalf of the citizens and not be bound in lockstep with the Council, the Mayor or the City administration.
Commissioner Anania announced that she has tendered her resignation to deal with family matters that are preventing her from being as active on the commission as she wishes she could be. The commission expressed its gratitude for Ms. Anania’s leadership and participation.
Commission Officers

Motion (Radlinski): pending the later appointment of a Nominating Committee and election of officers, the Commission elects Ralph Hodges as Vice Chair of the Commission to replace Commissioner Anania – approved unanimously.
Next meeting

The next commission meeting will be on Monday, June 13, 2016. The Audit Committee will meet at 3:30 followed by the full Commission at 4:00 p.m., followed by a joint meeting with the City’s Ethics Commission at 5:00 p.m. in the Lynwood Roberts Room on the first floor of City Hall.
There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:20 p.m.
Posted 6.14.16  11:30 a.m.
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